

ARTICLE

# Beyond a "Partisan-Ethics-Wars" Interpretation of Congressional Ethics Investigations: The Cases of James Wright, Newt Gingrich, and Tom DeLay

Beth Rosenson

University of Florida Email: rosenson@ufl.edu

# Abstract

This article examines three high-profile House ethics cases involving former Speakers James Wright (1988–1989) and Newt Gingrich (1994–1997) and former House Majority Leader Tom DeLay (1997–2004). The analysis of the filing and disposition of charges in the three cases provides some evidence for the "politics-by-other-means" or "partisan-ethics-wars" framework that is sometimes used to evaluate ethics enforcement in Congress. However, the analysis also provides evidence of bipartisan agreement both in the ethics committee and on the floor. The article highlights the areas of bipartisan consensus and the principles behind that consensus. In paying attention to the content of the cases, it also highlights an important change in ethics investigations over time, specifically an increase in "political gain" cases. The article thus calls attention to aspects of House ethics investigations that are undervalued and inadequately addressed by the partisan-ethics-wars framework.

**Keywords:** partisan ethics wars; James Wright; Newt Gingrich; Tom Delay; congressional polarization; US congressional ethics investigations

## Introduction

Since the establishment in 1967 of a standing ethics committee in the US House, the committee has conducted over 200 ethics investigations into the behavior of various members.<sup>1</sup> Well-known investigations include those into Representatives James Wright, Newt Gingrich, Charles Rangel, John Conyers, and more recently Matt Gaetz and Katie Hill. The charges have encompassed activities such as financial gain, improper receipt and disclosure of campaign contributions, sexual gain, and, in the past few years, not wearing a mask on the floor of the House during the COVID-19 pandemic. These investigations have targeted rank-and-file members and in some cases high-ranking party leaders and committee

© The Author(s), 2024. Published by Cambridge University Press in association with Donald Critchlow. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creative commons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.

chairs whose careers have been challenged and even ended by revelations of unethical behavior. Cases involving leadership are particularly important to consider because they affect the careers of the particular members and power dynamics within the House, but they can also have more wide-ranging effects on public trust in the institution.

This article examines three major ethics investigations of House leaders. It evaluates the extent to which a "partisan-ethics-wars" framework explains the investigations but goes beyond the partisan aspect of the investigations. It highlights a certain degree of bipartisan agreement on what constitutes unacceptable behavior by members of Congress and sheds light on the historically evolving nature of the kinds of activities that have come under investigation.

## Literature Review and Perspectives on Ethics Investigations

Many good-government groups and organizations that address ethics and conflicts of interest involving legislators focus on the passage of ethics codes and rules as a way of constraining officials' behavior. National and international organizations such as Common Cause, OECD, the World Bank, and Transparency International argue that ethics rules—such as mandatory financial disclosure, limits on gifts, and postgovernment employment restrictions—are desirable and, in general, should be strengthened because they "set benchmarks for acceptable behavior."<sup>2</sup> Indeed the trend in most countries has been to add to existing ethics codes and rules to reduce corruption. Not only good-government groups but also scholars who have written on legislative ethics regulations often point to weaknesses or loopholes in the laws and suggest that the laws and their enforcement need to be strengthened to improve legislative behavior.<sup>3</sup> According to this framework, ethics rules are a positive thing that should be adopted and made stronger.

In response to this dominant and idealistic conception of ethics codes and rules that stresses their benefits, an alternative framework exists as a sort of "corrective," which instead focuses on the negative aspects of ethics codes, in particular their potential for partisan abuse. Political scientists have documented an increase in Congressional polarization or partisanship since the 1970s, evidenced by committee and floor voting.<sup>4</sup> A growing body of literature posits that this increased partisanship has permeated the realm of ethics investigations. Various authors have argued that both Congressional and executive branch ethics investigations into allegations of misconduct should be viewed primarily through a "politics-by-other-means" or partisan-warfare framework.<sup>5</sup> This framework focuses on the political use of the investigations but pays little attention to the details, or content, of the charges. Ethics investigations are conceptualized as convenient tools by which each party seeks to weaken the other through the ethics process—namely, the ethics committees for Congress and the special prosecutor or independent counsel for the executive branch.

For example, Susan and Martin Tolchin comment, "The only consistent theme [in congressional ethics cases] is partisanship."<sup>6</sup> Randall Strahan similarly remarks, "This has now become a ... standard aspect of congressional politics,

that you attack the opposition party's leaders on ethics issues. There's a kind of tit-for-tat quality to it."<sup>7</sup> From this perspective, ethics investigations in Congress are simply weapons of combat against one's adversaries; there is little else to say besides the conclusion that partisanship looms large in the filing, investigation, and disposition of the cases. Targets of the investigations also typically promote this partisanship-centered perspective as they seek to minimize the damage to their reputations.

A smaller number of scholars has de-emphasized partisanship in the ethics process.<sup>8</sup> Jacob Straus argues that partisanship does not generally play a role in decision making by the House Ethics Committee, which unlike most congressional committees is composed of an equal number of members from each party. Charles Stewart concurs that the bipartisan committee "[strives] to bring in unanimous decisions [and] "seek out a weak middle ground" on which both parties can agree.<sup>9</sup>

## **Three Cases: Expectations and Case Selection**

This article looks closely at the ethics committee investigations of three legislative leaders. It probes to see whether the evidence from these cases supports the partisan-warfare framework or the perspective that de-emphasizes partisanship. Why might we expect to find more bipartisanship than the partisanwarfare framework allows in cases involving powerful members? The assumption that ethics committee investigations involving a high-profile member will elicit completely partisan behavior is problematic. As noted above, the strictly bipartisan composition of the committee tends to mute partisanship in decision making. Indeed, in recent years highly partisan ethics votes on the House floor, such as those involving Marjorie Taylor Greene, Paul Gosar, and Adam Schiff have tended to arise as a result of floor resolutions that bypassed the ethics committee entirely. In addition, when an ethics case involves a high-ranking member and therefore draws heavy media attention, copartisans of the member being investigated can be expected to consider not just the merits of the charges but the party's reputation more generally. Although committee members (and members on the floor, if it comes to a floor vote) may instinctually want to defend a fellow party member who is accused of wrongdoing, the calculation should be somewhat different when it involves a party leader. A leader's alleged misdeeds affect the party's image and reputation more than those of a rank-andfile member.

Where the alleged wrongdoing clearly violates House ethics rules or federal law, copartisans are unlikely to vocally defend a leader whose actions reflect poorly on the party as a whole. Certain activities may so obviously breach ethics rules or laws (and the broader democratic principles behind them) that there is no (or little) disagreement across party lines. This article seeks to establish what sorts of activities fell into this category in the three cases examined.

In so doing, I challenge the claim that ethics investigations are substantively unimportant. The partisan-warfare framework suggests that because congressional ethics charges are primarily motivated by partisanship, they are rarely if ever justified on the merits and are damaging rather than beneficial to the democratic process.<sup>10</sup> This literature on congressional ethics investigations emphasizes their costs rather than their benefits. This approach captures important truths about the modern ethics process and is not wholly misguided. As Canon and Mayer note, some investigations of the last 20 years have at times involved "indisputably absurd" charges that "trivialize" the ethics process, with little obvious benefit.<sup>11</sup> However, a focus solely on partisanship and the negative aspects of ethics investigations is likely to be incomplete as an approach to understanding their significance. Notably, such a focus pays inadequate attention to the *content* of what is being investigated and how certain content may entail widespread agreement within Congress regarding what activities are worthy of condemnation. This article seeks to fill that gap by taking seriously the content as well as the partisanship of the investigations.

The first case examined is that of former Speaker James Wright in the 1980s. The partisan-warfare perspective on ethics investigations is frequently applied to this case. Indeed, it was the Wright investigation that sparked much of the literature on partisan ethics wars. Two scholars who exemplify this perspective are Denis Saint-Martin and Julian Zelizer.<sup>12</sup> Zelizer states, "The campaign against Speaker Wright (initiated by Gingrich) was all about politics, not good government"<sup>13</sup> and refers to it as a political "takedown."<sup>14</sup>

This article presents an in-depth analysis of this case and two other House ethics cases involving legislative leaders between 1988 and 2004: Speaker Newt Gingrich and House Majority Leader Tom DeLay. These three investigations represent "ideal cases" for examining the claim about the centrality of partisanship in ethics investigations, as all are generally considered highly partisan, and for examining the content of the cases, which has received short shrift in previous work. Although the latter two cases have received less attention than the first, they are still considered classic examples of partisan ethics wars.<sup>15</sup> For all three cases, I examine the degree of partisanship in the filing of charges, ethics committee votes, and floor votes. I also pay attention to the specific *content* of the charges against the three leaders, using Dennis Thompson's (1995) typology as a springboard for the analysis.<sup>16</sup>

# The Wright Case

Texan James Wright was selected into the Democratic leadership in 1976, becoming House Majority Leader by a one-vote margin. Chosen as Speaker of the House in 1987, he made it clear from the start that he would pursue an aggressive partisan agenda of legislative priorities in the House. More than his predecessors, Wright employed procedural tools that amplified the voice of the majority party in the House and decreased the voice of the minority party.<sup>17</sup>

Chafing under this situation, House Republicans went on the offensive. When Wright became speaker, Georgia Republican Newt Gingrich was already working to strengthen the conservative movement and to foster unabashed partisan confrontation.<sup>18</sup> This concerted attack strategy included portraying the Democratic party, particularly its top House lieutenant, as corrupt.<sup>19</sup> Gingrich viewed

ethics charges as a legitimate political weapon and argued that members of Congress should be held to the highest ethical standards. In asserting that the Democratic leadership was unfit to rule, Gingrich attacked existing congressional norms such as courtesy and reciprocity.<sup>20</sup>

In May 1988, Gingrich filed a complaint against Wright with the House Committee on Standards of Official Conduct (ethics committee), composed of 12 members, by law half Democrats and half Republicans. The complaint was accompanied by a letter signed by 77 House Republicans and by the nonpartisan good-government group Common Cause. The complaint charged that Wright had violated the Code of Official Conduct for the House. There were five main charges raised: (1) the circumstances surrounding Wright's lobbying efforts on behalf of a constituent with whom he had a joint financial interest in a gas-well venture, (2) whether campaign funds were used to pay for the publication of his book from which he received a 55% royalty, (3) whether government resources were used improperly for work on his book, (4) the use of a condominium provided by a Texas businessman to Wright for free, and (5) the possible exercise of undue influence when Wright intervened before the Federal Home Loan Board on behalf of four Texas businessmen who had contributed to his campaign.<sup>21</sup>

A month later, the House Ethics Committee announced its unanimous vote to conduct an inquiry into the allegations and appointed a special (outside) counsel, Richard Phelan. After a seven-month investigation, Phelan submitted a written report to the committee, concluding that the speaker had broken the House rules on 116 occasions.<sup>22</sup>

#### The Committee Report and Wright's Resignation

On April 13, 1989, the ethics committee voted on the findings presented by Phelan and issued a report four days later. In this first stage of the ethics process, the committee's task is simply to determine whether there is reason to believe the accused has violated the House rules. If the committee determines that there is "clear and convincing proof" of a violation, the process culminates in a punishment phase. Punishment in congressional ethics cases ranges from verbal chastisement in a letter of reproval, also known as a rebuke or admonishment—a step requiring no further action—to more severe action such as a reprimand, censure, or expulsion from the House, all of which require a vote by the full chamber.<sup>23</sup>

The Wright report was a unanimous statement by the committee's six Democrats and six Republicans that Wright had violated the House code of official conduct and other House rules 69 times, in two areas. These were (1) House limits on outside earned income and (2) House limits on gifts. Although the committee's bipartisan unanimity was indeed striking, in a series of preliminary votes on individual allegations, all six Republicans had found reason to believe a violation had occurred, whereas the number of Democrats voting against the speaker ranged from one to six.<sup>24</sup> Thus the bipartisanship of the vote masked some underlying partisan divisions.

The report suggested that Wright's "finances seemed intentionally rigged to skirt the House rules limiting outside earnings by members."<sup>25</sup> Speaking fees or

honoraria were limited by the House and Senate ethics codes and by the 1978 Ethics in Government Act to 15% of a member's official salary. The 1977 House ethics code also specifically limited congressional honoraria to \$1,000 per payment and \$10,000 total per year. Book royalties were not limited. Wright received \$55,000 in royalties from the sale of his book. Virtually all the sales were in bulk to businesses, universities, and political interest groups that had invited him to speak. The committee said it had found "clear reason" to believe that the book sales were substituting for payment of a speaking fee, as Wright had reached the honoraria limits, and that the royalties should have been subject to the honoraria limits.<sup>26</sup>

The committee also said that \$145,000 in salary and benefits received by the speaker and his wife were actually gifts from a Texas developer named George Mallick. The Wrights and Mallick had jointly created a company that was "designed and used to give cash to the Wrights, and not as a legitimate business venture."<sup>27</sup> From the start, the Wrights were borrowing from the company while the Mallicks were lending to it. For three years, Wright's wife received an \$18,000 annual salary from it. The committee stated, "During this four year period, there was no evidence … that the money paid to Mrs. Wright was in return for identifiable service or work products."<sup>28</sup> Thus the salary should have been reported as a gift, along with the free use of a condominium and a car.

Wright said that his wife had worked for the salary and that Mallick was a personal friend of about 30 years with no direct interest in legislation.<sup>29</sup> The committee initially split on the question of whether Mallick had a direct interest in legislation. House rules prohibited members from taking over a gift worth over \$100 from a person with a direct interest but not gifts from personal friends or acquaintances without a direct interest. In a preliminary vote, all six Republicans and two of the six Democrats on the committee said Mallick had a direct interest. The final report concluded unanimously that he did have such an interest.<sup>30</sup>

The committee dismissed allegations that Wright had exerted undue influence over federal regulators on behalf of bank officials who had contributed to his campaign. The committee report said that although Wright may have been "intemperate" in his dealings with the Bank Board, he had not violated House guidelines on legislators' relations with federal agencies.<sup>31</sup>

Although he insisted that he had done no wrong, Wright announced soon after that he would resign his speakership and seat. He thus ended the ethics process before it had reached the sanctions stage.

The Wright case had several political effects. Beyond its effects on Wright's political career and the boost it gave to the GOP minority's effort to displace the Democrats, it fueled the push for new ethics regulation. The case shone a spotlight on the practice of members receiving speaking fees from interest groups, already controversial due to the perception that it was a way for groups to gain undue influence over lawmakers. Congress banned honoraria later that year as part of the 1989 Ethics Act. Members can still give speeches for pay but must donate the money to charity.

## Analysis of the Wright Case: Partisanship, Bipartisanship, and Content

With respect to the charges that brought down Wright, several points are worth noting. First, the problematic activities the committee identified were *not* those initially raised by Gingrich, except for those related to the free condo from a Texas businessman. The committee's findings grew out of the initial scope of the investigation, as happens in many ethics investigations, such as Bill Clinton's. Although this led some observers to conclude that the investigation was a baseless fishing expedition, political theorist Dennis Thompson disagrees: "The fact remains that at least some of the charges ... deserved serious investigation. Gingrich, the special counsel, and the committee-whatever their motives—did not bring down a public official who was completely innocent."32 The fact that the committee agreed unanimously regarding unreported gifts and evasion of honoraria limits suggests that the case cannot be explained by simple, raw partisanship. It is undeniable that Gingrich, the initiator of the investigation, was a highly partisan individual, and the committee broke on partisan lines in one preliminary vote. But partisanship was not the only significant element in how the committee addressed the case.

The ethics committee in the Wright case expressed across party lines a commitment to limiting members' outside income activities to promote two principles identified by Dennis Thompson: (1) legislative autonomy, or "deciding on the merits," and (2) accountability, or acting in a way that promotes public confidence.<sup>33</sup> Autonomy refers to independence from influences that should be irrelevant to the merits of the decisions that legislators make. Improper personal financial gain has historically been considered the primary threat to autonomy, evidenced by bribery laws dating back to the colonial era. Violating existing outside income limits contradicted the principle of autonomy that lay behind House ethics rules and federal law. In doing so, Wright also failed to uphold Thompson's principle of accountability by giving citizens grounds to doubt whether he was fundamentally serving himself or his constituents.

By being dishonest about his outside income, Wright also violated a third principle: transparency. Transparency entails providing accurate and complete information to the public about activities such as outside income. This principle is at the heart of personal financial disclosure requirements and campaign finance disclosure requirements. A unanimous committee expressed a commitment to the principle of transparency and the importance of public disclosure of information for helping citizens judge public officials' fitness to hold office.

The charges that ultimately led to Wright's downfall centered on his receiving improper financial gain from public office or receiving something of value on the private market such as cash, condos, or cars. In contrast, political gain refers to receiving benefits of value only in the *political* marketplace such as campaign contributions or endorsements.<sup>34</sup> The specter of improper political gain was also raised in the Wright case. The political gain charge regarding questionable intervention before a federal agency on behalf of a campaign contributor was dismissed. As I discuss later, political-gain charges have become increasingly common since the 1970s. The increase in this type of case reflects a change in federal laws and ethics rules implemented to address political gain in the

aftermath of Watergate.<sup>35</sup> Improper intervention before a federal agency for political gain would also be a central element of the DeLay case, discussed below.

# The Gingrich Case

First elected to the House in 1978, Newt Gingrich served as minority whip from 1989 until he became Speaker of the House in 1995. In the 1990s, he spearheaded the development of the Contract with America that unified Republicans under a clear, simple programmatic umbrella. He also used the organization Grand Old Party Action Committee (GOPAC) to disseminate campaign funds and advice to House candidates. GOPAC was Gingrich's primary vehicle for the effort that culminated in the 1994 Republican takeover of the House. One innovative activity that GOPAC engaged in was sponsoring a television program centered on the theme of reforming government. The show was expensive to produce, so the organization—with Gingrich's knowledge and approval—decided to fund it through tax-deductible contributions. As an explicitly political organization, GOPAC could not legally take such donations. So, the show's production was transferred to a nonprofit group founded to raise money for inner city youth, which *could* receive them. However, the show continued to have the same goals and employees.<sup>36</sup>

Gingrich's experience with tax-deductible donations dated back at least to 1984, when he established the American Opportunity Forum, an ostensibly nonpartisan research organization. Such groups, known as 501(c)(3)s, can receive such donations only if they are operated exclusively for nonpolitical purposes. In the late 1980s, the IRS had denied a tax exemption requested by a group formed by several Gingrich advisers to train political operatives. A US Tax Court judge upheld the IRS, saying that the group "served the private interests of the Republican party."<sup>37</sup>

In 1992, GOPAC became involved in a movement developed by Gingrich known as Renewing American Civilization. This was also the name he gave to a college course he taught. He sought permission from the House ethics committee in 1993 to teach the course. But he did not disclose in his meeting with an ethics committee lawyer that the course was directed at disseminating his political message and unseating the House Democratic majority because, he later said, "the course itself was non-partisan ... I don't believe I had an obligation to tell the (committee) what my political strategies were."<sup>38</sup>

In January 1993, Gingrich met with GOPAC charter members—individuals who gave at least \$10,000 per year—to discuss the Renewing American Civilization concept and seek funding for the course. Gingrich wanted to televise it nationally using satellite uplinks and produce videotapes that could be widely distributed. Funding came from tax-deductible contributions, many of them from GOPAC donors and Gingrich supporters. GOPAC employees helped develop, raise funds for, and market the course. After complaints about political overtones to the course, it was moved to a different college. Another nonprofit group started by a former GOPAC official picked up the course's funding and spent about \$900,000 in tax-deductible donations over the next two years, with many of those donations coming from Gingrich supporters.<sup>39</sup>

## The Tables Are Turned: Democrats File Complaints

Gingrich's combining of tax-deductible nonprofit activity with political activity would become the center of a congressional ethics investigation against him. In September 1994, Congressman Ben Jones, a Democrat running against Gingrich for his House seat, filed a complaint against Gingrich with the ethics committee, now composed of 10 rather than 12 members, half from each party. The first issue raised was whether the financing of Gingrich's college course violated federal tax law. Second, Jones charged that Gingrich violated House rules by using congressional office equipment to prepare the course. Gingrich acknowledged using the equipment and reimbursed the Treasury about \$20; the ethics committee recommended no further action on that matter. Finally, Jones charged that Gingrich had violated House rules by accepting a \$25,000 contribution for the class from an individual for whom he had helped arrange an appearance before a House committee. The committee also dismissed this third charge.<sup>40</sup>

Jones filed a second complaint in January 1995. The first issue raised was whether Gingrich's acceptance of a \$4.5 million advance for his book *To Renew America* violated House rules. The committee dismissed this complaint, saying that Gingrich's contract was in "technical compliance" with House rules but added, "The committee strongly questions the appropriateness of what some could describe as an attempt by you to capitalize on your office."<sup>41</sup> Gingrich decided to forego the \$4.5 million advance, taking a \$1 advance instead.

A second issue raised was whether Gingrich's book contract with Harper Collins, owned by publisher Rupert Murdoch, violated House rules. Murdoch, also the owner of the Fox TV Network, was pressing for legislation to deregulate the broadcast industry. The committee also dismissed that allegation and one that said Gingrich had improperly intervened with the Food and Drug Administration on behalf of a contributor to the group funding his college course.

Democrats filed over 70 additional complaints against Gingrich in 1995 and 1996, often backed by nonpartisan good-government groups such as Common Cause and the Congressional Accountability Project. As with James Wright, then, partisanship in the filing of the complaints was accompanied by nonpartisan support.<sup>42</sup> The vast majority of these cases was dismissed, although in a few cases the committee found that Gingrich had violated House rules even while not recommending any sanctions such as a reprimand or fine.

House Minority Whip David Bonior (D-MI) also filed several complaints against Gingrich. One alleged that Gingrich had violated House rules by using a speech on the House floor to promote a televised town meeting run by GOPAC. The committee agreed that Gingrich had violated House rules 12 times by "using the House floor for political purposes" but took no further action.<sup>43</sup>

#### 374 Beth Rosenson

## The Complaint That Wouldn't Go Away

Although most of the complaints against Gingrich were either dismissed or did not lead to a sanction recommendation, the issue raised in the first complaint about using tax-exempt contributions for his college course was not resolved so easily. On December 6, 1995, the ethics committee voted unanimously to hire an outside counsel to investigate whether the speaker had violated tax laws in financing the college course. On June 28, 1996, the House voted along partisan lines, 229-170, to block a Democratic resolution giving Cole additional jurisdiction to investigate allegations that Gingrich had used at least \$6 million in donations from six nonprofit organizations to advance his political views. Three months later, however, the ethics committee voted unanimously to expand Cole's investigation in a different direction, to look at whether Gingrich had provided the committee with "false information" about GOPAC's relationship with his college course."<sup>44</sup>

## The Committee's Report

In December 1996, the committee's investigative subcommittee released its findings. Its report said that Gingrich should have sought legal advice about using tax-deductible donations for the college course. On whether the tax laws actually had been violated, the ethics committee's attorney said he believed that they had; Gingrich's expert disagreed. Ultimately, in 1999 the IRS would vindicate Gingrich, ruling that he had *not* violated the tax laws.<sup>45</sup> The report also concluded that Gingrich had given the committee inaccurate information by making numerous statements that GOPAC was not involved in the college course and that the course did not benefit the political organization.<sup>46</sup>

The committee combined its charges from three initial counts into one count of engaging in "conduct that did not reflect creditably on the House," a general prohibition contained in the House ethics rules. Special counsel Cole stated that Gingrich had been sufficiently involved with nonprofit organizations "to know that politics and tax-deductible contributions … are an explosive mix. And he was clearly involved with a project that had significant partisan goals... He was … going right up to the edge with regard to the tax code." Gingrich himself had told a reporter in 1995, "Goes right up to the edge, but not over the edge … It's aggressive, it's entrepreneurial, it's risk-taking."<sup>47</sup>

Gingrich admitted to two violations: (1) that he should have sought tax advice and (2) that he provided inaccurate information to the committee. He said, "I did not seek personal gain, but my actions did not reflect creditably on the House.... I deeply regret it."<sup>48</sup> Later he was less repentant, claiming the charges against him were 99% partisan, and blaming his lawyer for his misstatements to the committee.

The committee voted 7-1 to recommend a reprimand and a \$300,000 penalty. One Democrat and one Republican recused themselves. The one Republican member voting against these sanctions called them too harsh. Thus, three of four committee Republicans who voted and all four voting Democrats approved of the sanctions. Despite the overall bipartisanship of the vote, partisanship was evident in the public comments or interpretations of committee members. A *Washington Post* reporter commented, "Republican (members) sought to minimize the speaker's misdeeds while Democrats tried to make them more sinister."<sup>49</sup>

If agreed to by a vote of the full House, the reprimand would not require the speaker to give up his post, unlike a vote for censure, according to ethics committee rules. Another important distinction was that the \$300,000 penalty was, in the words of the committee, not a fine but a "cost assessment" to cover the additional work prompted by the inaccurate information Gingrich had provided. GOP leaders emphasized the distinction, saying that ethics rules call for fines only in cases where the violator was seeking "personal financial benefit."<sup>50</sup>

## On the House Floor: A Historic Vote

On January 21, 1997, the full House voted 395-28 to approve the ethics committee's recommendation of a reprimand and a \$300,000 penalty. It was the first time in the House's 208-year history that it had disciplined a Speaker of the House for ethical wrongdoing. Twenty-six of the 28 members voting no were Republicans who called the punishment too severe; however, 196 Republicans voted yes. Of 200 Democrats, 198 voted yes and only two voted no. Five Democrats voted present, saying the punishment was not severe enough.<sup>51</sup>

It is noteworthy that 89% of the Republicans voted for the recommended sanction of their party leader, making the vote less partisan than a typical vote in that Congress.<sup>52</sup> Thus the final vote to support the committee's recommendations was strongly bipartisan and reflects a minimum threshold of acceptable behavior on which Democrats and Republicans could agree.

In October 1998, the ethics committee dropped the last of 84 charges pending against Gingrich. Gingrich noted that most of the Democrats' complaints had been dismissed, saying this proved that they were baseless attempts to get partisan revenge. However, as mentioned earlier, on some of the dismissed charges the committee stated that Gingrich's actions violated House rules, even while declining to take further action.

#### Analysis of the Gingrich Case: Partisanship, Bipartisanship, and Political Gain

Partisanship was a factor in the filing of complaints against Gingrich by his fellow House members, although nonpartisan groups also signed on to the complaints. Partisanship also colored some votes, such as the House floor vote not to expand the scope of the ethics investigation against him. Yet there was also strong evidence of bipartisan agreement. This consensus was clear in the committee's unanimous vote to expand Cole's investigation, in the 7-1 committee vote to sanction Gingrich, and in the overwhelmingly bipartisan floor vote in favor of sanctions. Of the two charges on which the ethics committee ultimately agreed, perhaps the more important for Gingrich's reputation was providing false information. As a *Washington Post* article noted, "While tax law questions are inherently complicated, the suggestion that Mr. Gingrich did not provide the subcommittee with the truth is both easily understood and singularly menacing to his career."<sup>53</sup> As with President Bill Clinton, he was damaged not just by his actions *prior to* the investigation but also his lack of truth-telling *during* the investigation. Gingrich's public image suffered, and he received blame for the GOP's poor electoral showing in 1998. He announced that he would not take the seat in Congress to which he had been reelected.

An important aspect of the case—the content—was highlighted by Gingrich himself. The case was not, fundamentally, about the pursuit of personal financial gain. Rather, it centered on Gingrich's aggressive pursuit of partisan goals, using tax-exempt organizations. The distinction drawn by Dennis Thompson regarding improper political gain, versus improper "personal" (typically financial) gain, fits well. Although political gain generally benefits an individual's career, it is not fundamentally about reaping financial benefits. Gingrich sought no less than a radical transformation in American politics: a shift in party control of the House and in public policy. The Gingrich investigation centered on his attempt to achieve gain in the political arena by pushing the boundaries of federal law and House ethics rules.

Another important consequence of the Gingrich investigation was that it led to an "ethics truce" that held for seven years. House members made a "gentleman's agreement" not to pursue ethics charges against members of the other party.<sup>54</sup> But the truce would ultimately unravel. The primary target of the complaint that broke the truce was Tom DeLay.

# The DeLay Case

Tom DeLay (R-TX) was elected to the House in 1984. He became Majority Whip in 1995 and Majority Leader in 2000. Like Wright and Gingrich, DeLay had a zest for partisan confrontation. Upon becoming Whip, he and conservative activist Grover Norquist initiated the "K Street Project," a plan to pressure lobbying firms to hire only Republicans and fund-raise only for Republican candidates.<sup>55</sup> DeLay also founded a political action committee called Americans for a Republican Majority Political Action Committee in 1994. It became the leading House Republican political action committee after Gingrich resigned, raising \$14.3 million between 1998 and 2004, which it gave to the National Republican Congressional Committee and to individual House members.

But DeLay chafed under the legal requirement that Americans for a Republican Majority Political Action Committee had to disclose its contributors and was restricted in the size of the "hard money" donations it could take. In a move reminiscent of Gingrich, in 1998 DeLay and three of his political associates set up two tax-exempt organizations. The US Family Network and Americans for Economic Growth did not have to report their contributions, but they had to devote the bulk of their time to nonpolitical activities to maintain their tax-exempt status. They also set up an organization called the Republican Majority Issues Committee, which could participate in politics but not back specific candidates. In 1999, the National Republican Congressional Committee sent \$50,000 to the US Family Network, most of which went for ads in congressional races. The Federal Elections Commission ruled that the National Republican Congressional Committee was trying to avoid rules on the use of corporate money by laundering it through tax-exempt organizations and fined it \$280,000.<sup>56</sup> DeLay shut down the three nonprofits shortly after the 2000 election. But he would come under fire for other activities that allegedly violated the law and House ethics rules.

In 2001, DeLay and Americans for a Republican Majority Political Action Committee Director Jim Ellis established Texas for a Republican Majority Political Action Committee (TRMPAC). The goal of TRMPAC was to help elect Republican candidates to the Texas House of Representatives, in part so that they could vote for a congressional redistricting plan directed at replacing seven Democratic incumbents with Republicans. At least \$600,000 of the funds TRMPAC raised came from corporations, which violated the Texas law banning corporations from funding candidates for state office. DeLay denied knowledge of TRMPAC's corporate fund-raising, but publicized documents suggested otherwise. He was indicted in fall 2005 on charges of criminal conspiracy to violate state laws and money laundering. A Texas judge dismissed the first charge but upheld the second. DeLay stepped down from his leadership post in accordance with House rules governing felony indictments.<sup>57</sup> DeLay's actions with respect to the Texas redistricting also became part of an ethics complaint against him.

## **Ethics Complaints against DeLay**

Even before the ethics truce between the parties ended in 2004, goodgovernment groups that were exempt from the truce had filed ethics complaints against DeLay. In 1997, the ethics committee rebuked DeLay in a letter for creating the impression that campaign contributions would bring "official action or access" and for doing improper favors for his brother, a registered lobbyist. In 1999, the committee rebuked him for his threats against a trade association for hiring a former Democratic congressman as its president.<sup>58</sup> Both these rebukes (known as admonishments) centered on DeLay's questionable methods of pursuing political gain. Improper political gain would also be at the heart of another complaint against DeLay filed in June 2004.

The filer of that complaint, Christopher Bell, was a freshman Democrat. Bell had lost his primary reelection bid in a congressional district that had been redrawn by the Texas legislature. His complaint had three parts. The first part accused DeLay of wrongdoing in his dealings with the Westar Energy Corporation, which had contributed over \$50,000 in campaign donations to Republicans in hopes of "get(ting) a seat at the table."<sup>59</sup> DeLay had attended a company golf fund-raiser at a time when Congress was about to consider major energy legislation. The complaint alleged that this had created the appearance of giving special access to donors. Second, the complaint accused DeLay of funneling illegal corporate contributions to candidates for state political offices in Texas

(the TRMPAC activities). Finally, it alleged that DeLay had improperly used his political influence to have Federal Aviation Agency officials track a plane carrying Texas Democratic state legislators fleeing the state to avoid the redistricting vote noted earlier.

The ethics committee voted unanimously to admonish DeLay on two of the three matters raised by Bell. In a letter sent October 6, 2004, the committee stated, "A Member should not participate in a fundraising event that even gives an appearance that donors will receive or are entitled to either special treatment or special access ... your (actions) created such an improper appearance."<sup>60</sup> It noted the presence of two key DeLay staffers and the fact that one Westar executive shared a golf cart with DeLay himself) and added, "Individuals ... active on Westar's behalf (believed) that the company's participation in the fundraiser provided special access to you." The committee also admonished DeLay about his "use of governmental resources for a political undertaking.... House standards of conduct prohibit Members from taking (or withholding) any official action on the basis of ... partisan affiliation of the individuals involved.... Your intervention in a partisan conflict in the Texas House of Representatives using the resources of a Federal agency ... raises serious concerns."<sup>61</sup>

The committee deferred action regarding TRMPAC because of the criminal investigation. It concluded, "In view of the number of instances to date in which the Committee has found it necessary to comment on (your) conduct ... it is clearly necessary for you to temper your future actions to assure that you are in full compliance ... with ... House Rules and standards of conduct."

A month later, however, the ethics committee found, in DeLay's favor, that there was no evidence to support one key claim made in Bell's complaint: that Westar gave \$25,000 to DeLay's political action committee to influence energy legislation. The committee only felt comfortable concluding that the fund-raiser that DeLay had attended had created an "improper appearance." The committee stated that actual facts "did not even come close to supporting (his) extremely serious claim (that DeLay had in effect solicited a bribe).<sup>62</sup>

The partial vindication did not put an end to DeLay's ethics troubles, however. First, the committee had a week earlier admonished DeLay in response to a separate complaint filed by a member of his own party. This complaint dealt with allegations by Republican Nick Smith (R-Mich) about the actions of the House leadership in trying to win his support for a prescription drug bill. Smith originally said he was offered a \$100,000 bribe. The ethics committee's unanimous report concluded that DeLay *had* offered to endorse Smith's son, who was running for Congress, in return for Smith's vote. The ethics committee rebuked DeLay in a letter saying that he had violated the House rule requiring members to "conduct themselves at all times in a manner that shall reflect creditably on the House."

Thus, by the middle of October 2004 the ethics committee had admonished DeLay on three counts: (1) his offer to endorse Smith's son, (2) his intervention with the Federal Aviation Agency, and (3) the golf fund-raiser. An unrepentant DeLay and his supporters went on the offensive. After the November 2004 election, House Republicans approved a change in party rules that would protect DeLay from having to step down from his leadership post if he were indicted in the Texas investigation. In January 2005, on a party-line vote of 220-195, House Republicans also pushed through a substantial change in the ethics process. Complaints would now be automatically dismissed unless six members of the 10-member panel voted for an investigation.<sup>63</sup>

Democrats rebelled against the changes and blocked the ethics committee from organizing in the new Congress. In January, under mounting public pressure Republicans reversed the change that was directed at protecting DeLay if he were to be indicted and three months later rescinded the change regarding automatic dismissal of complaints.<sup>64</sup>

Other partisan changes in the ethics process did stay in place. In February 2005, Republicans replaced the committee chairman who had presided over the DeLay investigations and replaced two other members with individuals widely viewed as more loyal to DeLay. Two of the new members, who had contributed to DeLay's legal defense fund, soon after announced their recusal from any future investigation of DeLay.<sup>65</sup>

Good-government groups continued to demand an investigation into the fund-raising by TRMPAC, saying that it was insufficient to defer the matter to a criminal investigation. Media attention also focused on trips DeLay took to foreign countries, such as a \$2,000 trip to Scotland with convicted lobbyist Jack Abramoff. That trip was charged to Abramoff's credit card; trips funded by registered lobbyists or foreign agents are not allowed under House rules. Trips financed by nonprofit organizations—as DeLay claimed that one was—*are* permissible. Lawmakers, however, are required to "make inquiry about the source of the funds" for trips.<sup>66</sup> DeLay was also criticized for a 1997 trip to Russia, also allegedly funded by a lobbyist, and one to Korea on the tab of a registered foreign agent. Media attention also addressed the large salaries his wife and daughter received while on the payroll of DeLay's political and charitable organizations.<sup>67</sup>

No additional ethics committee investigation was started into these issues, although the Justice Department did begin an investigation. DeLay announced in early April 2006 that he would not run for reelection and would step down from his seat by June.<sup>68</sup>

#### Analysis of DeLay Charges: Partisanship, Bipartisanship, and Political Gain

The DeLay investigations involved a significant amount of partisanship. One example is the filing of charges by Democrat Chris Bell. Naked partisanship was also evident in the rule changes implemented by the GOP. Yet, other elements of the ethics process were not so partisan. Examples include the two unanimous ethics committee reports admonishing DeLay in 2004. In addition, the complaint regarding DeLay's actions with respect to the Medicare bill was made by a member of DeLay's own party. And, as with Wright and Gingrich, nonpartisan groups—not just partisan elected officials—demanded that DeLay be held to account for his actions. Thus, more than simple partisanship was involved even in the initiation of the investigations, which is typically seen by the partisan-ethics-wars framework as a simple reflection of partisanship.

It is also noteworthy that the 1997, 1999, and 2004 admonishments of DeLay centered on his efforts to achieve political rather than financial gain. Again, the content of the cases is worth examining. As Dennis Thompson argues, the pursuit of political gain, such as campaign contributions or the passage of a bill, is not inherently wrong or illegal.<sup>69</sup> Indeed, it is an essential part of political life.<sup>70</sup> Working hard for the passage of legislation is not illegitimate. But the *manner* in which DeLay sought to achieve the passage of legislation—offering an endorsement to another legislator to gain his support for the legislation—was problematic, said the committee in no uncertain terms. The committee also criticized DeLay in 1997 and 2004 for actions that created the appearance of "special access" for campaign donors. Across party lines, the committee converged in their conclusion that the appearance of special access violated norms governing acceptable methods of fund-raising and policy making enshrined in House ethics rules.

Similarly, the committee took a clear bipartisan stand in admonishing DeLay for his intervention with the Federal Aviation Agency. Democrats and Republicans agreed that a federal agency should not be used to target members of the other party (reminiscent of charges that Presidents Nixon and Obama used agencies like the FBI and IRS to target members of the other party). House ethics guidelines governing intervention before federal agencies state that it should not be done in a blatantly partisan manner for political gain. Members of both parties agreed that DeLay had not lived up to these guidelines.

DeLay got into trouble in part because he failed to pay adequate attention to "appearances," specifically the appearance of special access for campaign donors. As Alan Rosenthal and Andrew Stark note, the concept of conflict of interest is centrally about how things *appear* to the public.<sup>70</sup> Ethics rules and modern political norms say that a politician's actions can be ethically problematic simply because of how they appear, even if the official's motives are not malign. Thompson's principle of accountability says members need to attend to appearances—not just how things "are" but how they look to constituents whose trust is essential for a well-functioning democracy. The politics-by-other-means or partisan-ethics-wars framework misses the bipartisan agreement on this principle of legislative ethics. In the DeLay case, as with Wright, there was clear bipartisan agreement on the ethics committee regarding the importance of autonomy and accountability.

# Conclusion

Some common patterns can be found across the three investigations. Consistent with the partisan-warfare or politics-by-other-means framework, partisanship played a role in each case. However, the influence of partisanship was not as overwhelming or complete as has been suggested. Commonalities are also found in the activities that came under scrutiny by the House ethics committee. Particularly with respect to Gingrich and DeLay, the activities that were investigated do not fit the classic paradigm of "personal financial gain." What was central to the Gingrich and DeLay cases—and what was hinted at in Wright

case—was the improper pursuit of political gain, involving activities such as providing special access to big campaign donors and undue intervention before a federal agency on behalf of campaign donors.

The ethics committee (and House floor, in the Gingrich case) made clear, across party lines, that there is a distinction between improper and acceptable pursuit of political gain. Improper political gain charges are increasingly important, having increased as a percentage of all congressional ethics investigations since the 1970s.<sup>71</sup> Since then, there have been numerous cases involving alleged violations of laws and rules pertaining to the use of campaign funds, disclosure of campaign funds, use of congressional staff for campaign work, and special access for campaign contributors. The increase in these types of cases reflects an expansion of federal laws and congressional ethics rules that define the boundaries of political activities.<sup>72</sup>

Although there were laws governing improper political gain before Watergate —such as the 1883 Pendleton Act, which prohibited soliciting campaign donations on federal property—the post-Watergate era has witnessed a burst of regulatory efforts to rein in certain behavior involving political gain. In addition to those areas of activity noted above, the House passed rules that (1) restricted intervention before federal agencies on behalf of campaign contributors and (2) limited the use of the House floor to promote political organizations. In addition, the 1957 federal law governing tax-exempt organizations and political activity was amended in 1987 to make it harder to claim an exemption. This amended law was at the heart of the Gingrich investigation.

In the Gingrich case, the committee and floor also expressed a strong bipartisan consensus that dishonesty in providing information about one's political activities is misconduct worthy of reprimand and even financial punishment. And members of Congress expressed, across party lines, a more general concern that legislators should avoid behavior that does not "reflect creditably on the House": they should be concerned with how their actions affect the public image of the legislative institution.

The ethics charges examined here offer some support for the politics-byother-means or partisan-warfare perspective. Partisanship was a critical motive behind the filing of many of the complaints that led to the investigations. Particularly in the first two cases, members of the opposing party sought to bring down a powerful leader. However, I have argued that this is not the full story. The content of the investigations is noteworthy. It is not simply that the *investigations* of these politicians were partisan and political but that the *activities* that came under investigation were political in ways that could be construed as improper according to ethics rules and state and federal law. The bipartisan consensus expressed by the ethics committee and full House show that Congress deems certain activities (improper political gain and dishonesty, in addition to improper financial gain) to be unacceptable. We have seen similar bipartisan agreement in other congressional ethics cases—for example, those involving sexual misbehavior in recent years.<sup>73</sup>

A focus on the partisan aspect of ethics investigations, then, undervalues the existence of bipartisan agreement on certain fundamental principles of legislative ethics. The creation of the Office of Congressional Ethics in 2008, as an

independent, nonpartisan entity tasked with reviewing allegations of member misconduct, suggests that the ethics process does not always have be highly partisan. However, even this independent ethics agency has been affected by partisanship, as Republicans have consistently sought to undermine its power.<sup>74</sup>

Thus, we must be careful not to overstate the degree of bipartisanship with respect to the congressional ethics process. It is also important to recognize that this study is based on only three cases and that there have been and continue to be cases in which partisanship has been evident.75 Future research should explore the conditions under which partisanship in ethics cases may be greater and bipartisanship less evident. To what extent do the specific details of the charges matter, and how does the power of the accused affect the degree of bipartisanship? This study has focused on three powerful members of Congress, who represent the party "brand." As discussed earlier, the incentive for party members to go on record as criticizing an accused party leader's ethics is likely to be greater than the incentive to do so with respect to a less-well-known rankand-file member. Looking at cases that do not involve powerful members of Congress may yield a different conclusion with respect to partisanship in ethics cases. And looking at more cases involving powerful members could strengthen the conclusion drawn here that some notable bipartisanship is evident or weaken or add refinement to the argument that has been made here.

The contribution of this study is to show that some degree of bipartisanship has occurred in the case of three high-profile members of Congress, so the ethics process is not simply a matter of using ethics as a weapon against the other party. This study has also argued that focusing solely on the partisanship involved in the ethics process leads us to miss important trends in the *content* of the investigations. Examining the content as well as the partisanship of cases illuminates much about the changing societal and legal expectations for members of Congress.

# Notes

<sup>1</sup> Legislator Misconduct Database, https://www.govtrack.us/misconduct.

<sup>2</sup> Guilherme France, "Codes of Conduct for Parliamentarians," Transparency International Anti-Corruption Helpdesk, October 26, 2022, https://knowledgehub.transparency.org/assets/uploads/ kproducts/Code-of-Conduct-for-Parliamentarians-2022.pdf; see also Common Cause, "Ethics & Accountability: Legislative Ethics," https://www.commoncause.org/our-work/ethics-and-account ability/legislative-ethics/; Rick Stapenhurst and Riccardo Pelizzo, "Legislative Ethics and Codes of Conduct (2004)," World Bank Institute Working Paper 33034, https://documents1.worldbank.org/ curated/en/894431468323056040/pdf/33034a10ParliamentaryEthics1final.pdf.

<sup>3</sup> See for example Rebekah Herrick, Fashioning the More Ethical Representative: The Impact of Ethics Reforms in the U.S. House of Representatives (Westport, CT: Praeger, 2003); Joseph Patten, "Congressional Ethics: The Fox and the Henhouse," Politics & Policy 35, no. 2 (2007): 192–220; Beth A. Rosenson, Shadowlands of Conduct: Ethics and State Politics (Washington DC: Georgetown University Press, 2005). <sup>4</sup> See Alan I. Abramowitz, "The Polarized American Electorate: The Rise of Partisan-Ideological Consistency and Its Consequences," Political Science Quarterly 137, no. 4 (2022): 645–74; Sarah A. Binder, Stalemate: Causes and Consequences of Legislative Gridlock (Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2003); Christopher Hare and Keith T. Poole, "The Polarization of Contemporary American Politics," Polity 46, no. 3 (2014): 411–29; Frances Lee, "How Party Polarization Affects Governance," Annual

Review of Political Science 18 (2015): 261-82; Nolan McCarty, Keith T. Poole, and Howard Rosenthal, Polarized America: The Dance of Ideology and Unequal Riches (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2006); James A. Thurber and Antoine Yoshinaka, eds., American Gridlock: The Sources, Character, and Impact of Political Polarization (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2015).

<sup>5</sup> See for example Benjamin Ginsberg and Martin Shefter, *Politics by Other Means: Politicians, Prosecu*tors, and the Press from Watergate to Whitewater (New York: W. W. Norton: 2002); Julian Zelizer, Burning Down the House: Newt Gingrich, the Fall of a Speaker, and the Rise of the Republican Party (New York: Penguin Press, 2020).

<sup>6</sup> Susan J. Tolchin and Martin Tolchin, Glass Houses: Congressional Ethics and the Politics of Venom (Boulder, CO: Westview, 2001), 15.

<sup>7</sup> Quoted in Margaret Talev, "DeLay Case Spotlights Rise in Attack Politics," Sacramento Bee, April 17, 2005.

<sup>8</sup> Jacob R. Straus, "Amending Committee Sanction Recommendations in the House of Representatives," Public Integrity 25, no. 1 (2023): 40-64; Charles Stewart III, "Ain't Misbehavin: Or, Reflections on Two Centuries of Congressional Corruption (Unpublished Paper), http://web.mit.edu/ cstewart/www/papers/aint.pdf.

<sup>9</sup> Stewart (unpublished paper), 33.

<sup>10</sup> See Frank Anechiarico and James B. Jacobs, The Pursuit of Absolute Integrity: How Corruption Control Makes Government Ineffective (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1996); G. Calvin Mackenzie with Michael Hafkin, Scandal Proof: Do Ethics Laws Make Government Ethical? (Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2002); Thomas E. Mann and Norman J. Ornstein, Renewing Congress; A Second Report (Washington DC: American Enterprise Institute, 1993); Alan Rosenthal, Drawing the Line: Legislative Ethics in the States (New York: Twentieth Century Fund, 1996).

<sup>11</sup> David T. Canon and Kenneth R. Mayer, The Dysfunctional Congress? The Individual Roots of an Institutional Dilemma (Boulder, CO: Westview, 1999), 34.

<sup>12</sup> Denis Saint-Martin, "Gradual Institutional Change in Congressional Ethics: Endogenous Pressures toward Third-Party Enforcement," Studies in American Politics Development 28 (2014); Zelizer, Burning Down the House.

<sup>13</sup> See Zelizer, Burning Down the House, 272.

<sup>14</sup> See Zelizer, Burning Down the House, 286.

<sup>15</sup> For example, in discussing the investigation into Tom DeLay, Scott Basinger focuses on the partisanship at various stages of the investigation. Scott J. Basinger, "Scandals and Ethics Reform in the U.S. House of Representatives," Public Integrity 18, no. 4 (2016): 359-75.

<sup>16</sup> Dennis F. Thompson, Ethics in Congress: From Individual to Institutional Corruption (Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, 1995).

<sup>17</sup> Randall Strahan and Daniel J. Palazzolo, "The Gingrich Effect," Political Science Quarterly 119, no. 1 (2004): 89-114.

<sup>18</sup> Donald T. Critchlow, The Conservative Ascendancy: How the Republican Right Rose to Power in Modern America (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2007).

<sup>19</sup> See Strahan and Palazzolo, "The Gingrich Effect."

<sup>20</sup> Brian Alexander, A Social Theory of Congress: Legislative Norms in the Twenty-First Century (Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, 2021); Eric M. Uslaner, The Decline of Comity in Congress (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2003).

<sup>21</sup> "Text of Panel's Resolution Backing Inquiry on Wright," New York Times, June 11, 1988.

<sup>22</sup> Richard J. Phelan, "Ethics in Law and Politics after James Wright," Dean's Address to the International Academy of Trial Lawyers, July 18, 2005, http://www.iatl.net/deans/90\_ethics\_1.asp.

<sup>23</sup> Congressional Quarterly, *Congressional Ethics: History, Facts and Controversy* (Washington DC: Congressional Quarterly, 1992), chap. 3. <sup>24</sup> Michael Oreskes, "69 Charges Listed," *New York Times*, April 18, 1989.

- <sup>25</sup> Michael Oreskes, "69 Charges Listed," New York Times, April 18, 1989, sec. A, 1.
- <sup>26</sup> Oreskes, "69 Charges Listed."
- <sup>27</sup> Oreskes, "69 Charges Listed," sec. A, 1.
- <sup>28</sup> Oreskes, "69 Charges Listed," sec. A 1.

#### 384 Beth Rosenson

<sup>29</sup> Michael Oreskes, "Wright Declares He Will Fight Back on Ethics Charges," *New York Times*, April 14, 1989.

<sup>30</sup> Michael Oreskes, "Panel Democrats in Solid Majority Accusing Wright," *New York Times*, April 17, 1989.

<sup>31</sup> In the Matter of Representative James C. Wright, Jr., Committee Print, House Committee on Standards of Official Conduct, 101st Cong. 2d Sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, April 1989), 84.
<sup>32</sup> See Thompson, Ethics in Congress, 47.

<sup>33</sup> See Thompson, Ethics in Congress, 47.
<sup>34</sup> See Thompson, Ethics in Congress, 20–24.

<sup>34</sup> See Thompson, Ethics in Congress, chap. 3.

<sup>35</sup> Beth A. Rosenson, "Ethics Evolving: Unethical Political Behavior Viewed through the Lens of U.S. House Ethics Investigations, 1798–2011," *Public Integrity* 16, no. 3 (2014): 227–42.

<sup>36</sup> Strahan and Palazzolo, "The Gingrich Effect," 99–100; Charles R. Babcock, "Use of Tax-Exempt Groups Integral to Political Strategy," *Washington Post*, January 7, 1997.

<sup>37</sup> Babcock, "Use of Tax-Exempt Groups Integral to Political Strategy."

<sup>38</sup> Charles R. Babcock and John E. Yang, "Files in Gingrich Case Detail Misstatements," *Washington Post*, January 19, 1997.

<sup>39</sup> Babcock and Yang, "Files in Gingrich Case."

<sup>40</sup> Inquiry into Various Complaints Filed against Representative Newt Gingrich, H. Rept. 104-401, 104th Congress (December 12, 1995), https://www.congress.gov/congressional-report/104th-con gress/house-report/401.

<sup>41</sup> H. Rept. 104-401.

<sup>42</sup> See Saint-Martin, "Gradual Institutional Change in Congressional Ethics: Endogenous Pressures toward Third-Party Enforcement."

<sup>43</sup> H. Rept. 104-401.

<sup>44</sup> CNN, "Gingrich's Ethics," https://www.cnn.com/ALLPOLITICS/1997/gen/resources/infocus/gin grich/index3.html.

<sup>45</sup> Associated Press, "IRS Clears Foundation That Aided Gingrich Course," *Washington Post*, February 4, 1999.

<sup>46</sup> For example, benefits to GOPAC were shown to have accrued through a loan from GOPAC to the nonprofit that took over the course, which was then "overpaid" by \$42,500 (Babcock and Yang 1997).

<sup>47</sup> John E. Yang and Helen Dewar, "Ethics Panel Supports Reprimand of Gingrich," *Washington Post*, January 18, 1997.

<sup>48</sup> Norman J. Ornstein, "Capitol Minds," *Washington Post*, May 1, 2005.

<sup>49</sup> Yang and Dewar, "Ethics Panel Supports Reprimand."

<sup>50</sup> "Ethics Vote In," Arizona Daily Wildcat, January 22, 1997.

<sup>51</sup> Bill McAllister, "Gingrich to Pay Penalty with His Own Money," *Washington Post*, September 15, 1998.

<sup>52</sup> CQ Press, Annual Vote Studies, Leading Scorers: Party Unity, 2020, https://library.cqpress.com/cqal manac/file.php?path=Party%20Unity%20Tables/2020\_Party\_Unity.pdf.

<sup>53</sup> McAllister, "Gingrich to Pay."

<sup>54</sup> http://www.ethicsscoreboard.com/list.truce.html.

<sup>55</sup> John E. Judis, "Tammany Fall," *The New Republic*, June 20, 2023.

<sup>56</sup> Judis, "Tammany Fall."

<sup>57</sup> R. Jeffrey Smith and Jonathan Weisman, "DeLay's Felony Charge is Upheld," *Washington Post*, December 6, 2005.

<sup>58</sup> Kathy Kiely and Jim Drinkard, "DeLay under Fire," USA Today, April 11, 2005.

<sup>59</sup> October 6, 2004, Letter to Tom DeLay, https://ethics.house.gov/committee-report/2nd-session-report-105-797/letter-representative-tom-delay.

<sup>60</sup> October 6, 2004, Letter to Tom DeLay.

<sup>61</sup> October 6, 2004, Letter to Tom DeLay.

<sup>62</sup> David Stout, "DeLay Hails Ethics Panel's Rebuke of His Accuser," *New York Times*, November 19, 2004.

<sup>63</sup> Previously, if no action was taken on a complaint within 45 days, a preliminary investigation would automatically be started. Carl Hulse and David A. Rosenbaum, "House Republicans Adopt Change That Would Benefit DeLay," *New York Times*, November 17, 2004.

<sup>64</sup> Mike Allen, "GOP to Reverse Ethics Rule Blocking New DeLay Probe," *Washington Post*, April 27, 2005.

<sup>65</sup> Ted Barrett, "Two Republicans Won't Join Delay Ethics Probe," CNN, May 5, 2005, http://www.cnn.com/2005/POLITICS/05/04/ethics.poll/.

<sup>66</sup> Gail Russell Chaddock, "Delay Investigation Triggering 'Ethics War,'" *Christian Science Monitor*, May 3, 2005.

<sup>67</sup> Joe Consaon, "It's a Family Affair," Salon, April 8, 2005, http://www.salon.com/opinion/conason/ 2005/04/08/delay\_bro.

<sup>68</sup> Carl Hulse and Ralph Blumenthal, "DeLay Decides to End Career in Congress," *New York Times*, April 6, 2006.

<sup>69</sup> See Thompson, Ethics in Congress.

<sup>70</sup> Alan Rosenthal, "Appearance as an Ethical Standard: Its Consequences for US State Legislatures," in Ethics and Political Practice, eds. Noel Preston and Charles Sampford (Routledge: 1998); Andrew Stark, Conflict of Interest in American Public Life (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2000).

<sup>71</sup> Rosenson, "Ethics Evolving."

<sup>72</sup> Rosenson, "Ethics Evolving."

<sup>73</sup> See Alexander, A Social Theory of Congress.

<sup>74</sup> Ari Shapiro, Lee Hale, and William Troop, "How Republicans Are Overhauling the Congressional Ethics Office," NPR, All Things Considered Podcast, January 10, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/01/10/ 1148210610/how-republicans-are-overhauling-the-congressional-ethics-office.

<sup>75</sup> For example, a 1990 floor vote to censure Rep. Barney Frank failed along partisan lines. The ethics committee in its 1996 investigation of Rep. David McIntosh voted 5-4 along partisan lines to not make its letter to McIntosh public.<sup>72</sup> And in 2010, although the ethics-committee vote on 11 charges against House Ways and Means chair Charles Rangel was unanimous, the votes on the House floor were much more partisan. See U.S. House of Representatives, *Historical Summary of Conduct Cases in the House of Representatives*, *1798-2004*, https://ethics.house.gov/sites/ethics.house.gov/files/Historical\_Chart\_Final\_Version; John Bresnahan, "Rangel Guilty on 11 Ethics Charges," *Politico*, November 16, 2010, https://www.politico.com/story/2010/11/rangel-guilty-on-11-ethics-charges-045198.

**Cite this article:** Rosenson, Beth (2024). "Beyond a 'Partisan-Ethics-Wars' Interpretation of Congressional Ethics Investigations: The Cases of James Wright, Newt Gingrich, and Tom DeLay." *Journal of Policy History* **36** (4): 365–385, doi:10.1017/S089803062400006X